RESOLUTION

Declaring pornography as a public health emergency

Whereas, the 1986 Attorney General's Commission on Pornography defined pornography as "material that is predominantly sexually explicit and intended primarily for the purpose for sexual arousal, (1) and in 1973, the Supreme Court did not interpret the freedom of speech to include obscenity and considered obscenity to be outside the protection of the First Amendment, (2) and

Whereas, pornography creates a sexually toxic environment intertwined with the perpetuation of prostitution, and the modern-day slavery of human trafficking, with over half of sex trafficking victims reporting they were required to learn and perform sexual acts according to depictions in pornography, (3) and.....

Whereas, fifty-four experts in the social sciences concluded internet pornography can harm: women, children, consumers of pornography, and people unconnected to consumers of pornography, (4) and scientists also found regularly viewing pornographic images could adversely alter the brain, (5) and.....

Whereas, the pornographic industry annually makes more money than the National Football League, the National Basketball Association, and Major League Baseball combined, (6) with an explicit video sharing internet site reporting people in 2015 globally viewing 4.3 billion hours of its content equaling 501,425 years, (7) and 54,000 cases of "revenge porn" involving extortion appearing on Facebook news feeds every month, (8) and.....

Whereas, Americans find pornography "morally unacceptable" by a two-to-one margin according to a 2016 poll conducted by Gallup, (9) and in response to public requests, corporate giants like McDonalds, Starbucks (10), and Hilton Hotels now block pornography from their WiFi networks and video on demand, (11) and

Whereas, area pastors from sixty-six congregations throughout Richland County, Ohio on July 22, 2015 called for a day of prayer, repentance, and fasting from the sin of immorality which includes the use of pornography, (12) continuing a local community standard of citizens opposing the pornography industry (13-25) and

Whereas, ten municipalities and thirteen townships inside Richland County, Ohio in 2009-2010 passed new restrictive laws regulating businesses selling pornography that not only provides state indemnification for local governments in the event of litigation, but also include restrictions thru zoning, licensing, isolation distances, and hours of operation, (26-37) continuing a record of local civic government discouraging use of pornography,(38-46) and.....

Whereas, the Board of County Commissioners, several Township Trustee Boards, and eight of the nine municipalities in Richland County, Ohio officially proclaimed "Pornography Awareness Week" in 2016, (47-49) and....

Whereas, fifteen states including Kentucky, Pennsylvania, and Virginia officially declared pornography a dangerous epidemic and a public health crisis due to excessive social costs (50); and one of the two major political parties also declared pornography a "public health crisis " in its party platform, (51) and.....

Whereas, the Ohio Department of Health (ODH): operates under Chapter 37 of the Ohio Revised Code entitled "Health, Safety and Morals," is a member of the Governor's Ohio Human Trafficking Task Force, (52) and according to its website, ranks Ohio as fifth among all states in total reported human trafficking cases with Toledo identified as the fourth highest ranking city in the nation for recruiting victims into the illegal trade, (53) and....

Whereas, ODH and local health departments are tasked with the responsibility of compiling vital stats recording total births, marriages/divorces, sexually transmitted diseases, and suicides, which are all observed to be adversely impacted by the addiction to pornography (54-57) and....

Whereas, the Ohio House of Representatives of the 133rd General Assembly is currently considering House Bill 180 which is sponsored by nineteen state representatives, including Representative Mark Romanchuk, declaring pornography a "public health hazard that leads to a spectrum of individual and societal harms" (58) and....

Therefore be it resolved, due to its affiliation to human trafficking, the Board of Richland Public Health of the State of Ohio declares pornography a public health crisis, and encourages education, prevention, research, and policy changes at the state level to confront its proliferation on the Internet and in society; and be it further....

Resolved, the Board of Richland Public Health of the State of Ohio urges enforcement of obscenity laws and increased regulation of pornography on the Internet at both the state and federal levels in order to protect citizens and minors from such exposure; and be it further....

Resolved, the Board of Richland Public Health of the State of Ohio transmits duly authenticated copies of this resolution to local media outlets, the President of the Ohio Senate, the Speaker of the House of Representatives, the Ohio Attorney General, and the United States Attorney General

References

- (1) "Summary of the Report by the Attorney General's Commission on Pornography," by Richard E. McLawhorn, The LinAcre Quarterly, Vol 74, No. 4, Article 3, November 2007,
- http://epublications.marquette.edu/cgi/viewcontent.cgi?article=2396&context=lnq
- (2) Miller v. California 413 U.S. 15 (1973), https://supreme.justia.com/cases/federal/us/413/15/case.html
- (3) "The Protection Project," Journal of Human Rights and Civil Society, Issue 5, 2012,
- https://www.rescuefreedom.org/wp-content/uploads/2017/10/slave-and-the-porn-star.pdf
- (4) "The Social Costs of Pornography: A Statement of Findings and Recommendations," by The Witherspoon Institute, Copyright 2010. Prepared by Mary Eberstadt, a Research Fellow of the Hoover Institution, and Mary Anne Layden, Director of the Sexual Trauma and Psychopathology Program Center for Cognitive Therapy. Published by Social Trends Institute.
- (5) "Watching pornography damages men's brains, by Sarah Knapton, The Telegraph, May 29, 2014, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/science/2016/03/14/watching-pornography-damages-mens-brains/

- (6) "Porn Profits: Corporate America's Secret," By ABC NEWS January. 28, 2003, http://abcnews.go.com/Primetime/story?id=132001&page=1
- (7) "Porn's Latent Price, by Mark Levitt, August 2016, of The Zola Levitt Letter, https://www.levitt.com/newsletters/2016-08.pdf
- (8) "Facebook sees 54,000 revenge porn cases a month, documents reveal," by Cara McGoogan, The Telegraph, May 22, 2017, http://www.telegraph.co.uk/technology/2017/05/22/facebook-faces-thousands-revenge-porn-cases-month-documents/
- (9) "Porn still 'morally unacceptable' to most Americans: Gallup," from Life Site News,
- http://www.crossmap.com/news/porn-still-morally-unacceptable-to-most-americans-gallup-28989/print, Jun 23, 2016
- (10) "Starbucks and McDonald's to block pornography from Wi-Fi networks," by Tobias Salinger of New York Daily News, July 15, 2016, http://www.nydailynews.com/life-style/starbucks-mcdonald-block-pornography-wi-fi-networks-article-1.2713372
- (11) "Pornified Culture': Hotel Chain's Major Decision About the Future of On-Demand TV Porn Inside Every One of Its Guest Rooms," Aug. 18, 2015 by Billy Hallowell of The Blaze,
- http://www.theblaze.com/stories/2015/08/18/pornified-culture-hotel-chains-major-decision-about-the-future-of-on-demand-tv-porn-inside-every-one-of-its-guest-rooms/
- (12) Local pastors promote prayer and public repentance," by Emily Dech, of Richland Source, July 23, 2015 http://www.richlandsource.com/news/local-pastors-promote-prayer-public-repentance/article_6f141496-3169-11e5-9660-97d645569069.html
- (13) "Anti-pornography picketer gives his view," by George Constable, Mansfield News Journal, December 31, 1979. Citizens protest X-rated porno film being shown at Ohio Theater (now Renaissance Theater); theater closes shortly thereafter
- "The crackdown on pornography," editorial, Mansfield News Journal, February 10, 1987, p. A4. Petitions signed by more than 2,000 Richland County citizens prod law enforcement to take action to enforce current laws on books "
- "Video store pickets," photo caption by Jeff Sprang, Mansfield News Journal, April 22, 1990, p. A14. Citizen group pickets movie rental store in Appleseed Mall for selling pornographic films.
- (16) "Council yells 'charge!' in porn war," by Kimberly Lancaster, Mansfield News Journal, October 7, 1993, A1 Legislation enacted to direct Law Director and police department to aggressively investigate and litigate sale of hardcore porn
- (17) "Public: Stop nude bar," by Ron Nissiimov, Mansfield News Journal, April 18, 1995, A1. Several hundred people packed City Council chambers to encourage passage of tough regulations on sex businesses including proposed juice bar on Park Avenue East.
- (18) "Protest effort grows," by Lou Whitmire, Mansfield News Journal, March 18, 1998, A1. Citizens picket Ontario bookstore for sale of child pornography.
- "Topless revue has prayer group and City Council concerned," by Linda Martz, Mansfield News Journal, December 21, 2004. Business on South Main Street holds topless event and is met with resistance.
- (20) "Coalition opposed to adult entertainment attracting followers," by Mark Caudill, Mansfield News journal, July 9, 2006, A1. Family group protests strip club on Ashland Road and provides intelligence to law enforcement.
- (21) "Protesters were ready this time around," by Jamie Kinton, Mansfield News Journal, April 18, 2007, A1. Girls Gone Wild Corporation comes to Ontario West Fourth Street bar to film sex acts by local women and are met by citizen opposition.
- "New sex toys shop worries councilmen, watchdog group," by Linda Martz, Mansfield News Journal, January 19, 2010, A1. Two councilmen and community activist discuss stigma from new sex shop created for local businesses.
- (23) "Residents voice concerns about new adult store," WMFD, January 20, 2010, Angry citizens share concerns at Mansfield City Council. Councilman Hazen says Council failed to protect community after allowing business to move in.
- (24) "Richland County clergy commend law enforcement in recent commercial sex raid (VIDEO)" Frontlines Ohio, August 29, 2019, http://frontlinesohio.com/index.php/2019/08/29/richland-county-clergy-commend-law-enforcement-in-recent-commercial-sex-raid-video/
- (25) "Clergy tip assists police in closing clandestine brothel," Frontlines Ohio, March 8, 2017 http://frontlinesohio.com/index.php/2017/03/08/clergy-tip-assists-police-in-closing-clandestine-brothel/
- (26) "New ordinances regulate sexually oriented businesses," WMFD News, March 3, 2010
- (27) "Shelby regulates sexually oriented businesses," by Jami Kinton, Mansfield News Journal, October 19, 2010
- (28) "Ontario council settles issue," Tribune Courier April 8, 2010

- (29) "Lexington Council passes bills to regulate sexually oriented businesses," WMAN 1400, June 4, 2010
- (30) "Shiloh talks trash, sewer, water inspections and rules," Daily Globe, 2010
- (31) "Galion passes regs for sexually oriented businesses," WMAN 1400, October 26, 2010
- (32) "Madison restricts sex-oriented shops," by Erik Shilling, Mansfield News Journal, March 2, 2010
- (33) "Washington Township, Ohio Board of Trustees Record of Proceedings", February 4, 2010
- (34) "Sharon takes control with new regulations, by Jodi Myers, Daily Globe, October6, 2009
- (35) "Jackson Twp. Regulates sexually oriented businesses," Daily Globe, July 23, 2010
- (36) "Bloomingrove Township, Ohio Board of Trustees Record of Proceedings," December 8, 2009
- (37) "Butler Township, Ohio Board of Trustees Record of Proceedings," November 3, 2010
- (38) "Residents petition council to ban pornography sales" by David Pierini, Mansfield News Journal, April 18, 1990. Mansfield Mayor Edward Meehan proclaims week of April 8th, 1990 as Pornography Awareness Week,
- (39) "Mayor Scott's proclamation warns of dangers of pornography," Mansfield News Journal, October 29, 1992.
- (40) "Prostitution goes underground: Police waging battle to keep downtown respectable," by Linda Martz, Mansfield News Journal, December 7, 1997, A1.
- (41) "Former Big Boy won't go topless," by Linda Martz, Mansfield News Journal, March 1, 2003, A1. Mansfield Mayor Reid persuades local businessman not to open a topless bar off exit 169.
- (42) "Pornography Awareness Week proclaimed by Mansfield Mayor Lydia Reid on the week of October 31, 2005. From official records of the Mayor's office.
- (43) "Sheriff: Prostitute ring busted," by Mark Caudill and Kaitlin Durbin, Mansfield News Journal, July 27, 2013, A1. Officials allege drug addicts forced into sex for hire.
- (44) "Prostitution sweep targets 30 people," by Lou Whitmire, Mansfield News Journal, May 23, 2015, A1.
- "Home to sex offenders" by Eric Shilling, Mansfield News Journal, February 14, 2010, A1. Richland County tops Ohio in serious sexual criminals. Richland County, Ohio listed as the "Sex predator capital of the state."
- "It's time to end slavery in Ohio," Toledo Blade editorial printed in Mansfield News Journal, February 13, 2010, p. A8. Per capita, Toledo, Ohio leads the nation in the number of arrests, investigations, and rescues of children held as virtual slaves and forced to work in the sex trade.
- (47) "City of Shelby proclaims porn awareness week," Frontlines Ohio, November 5, 2018, http://frontlinesohio.com/index.php/2018/11/05/city-of-shelby-proclaims-pornography-awareness-week/
- (48) "Mayor Hutchinson issues proclamation," by Elizabeth Morando, Tribune Courier, P. 1, November 10, 2016
- (49) "Leaders across region warn of addictive dangers of pornography," Frontlines Ohio, October 29, 2017,
- http://frontlinesohio.com/index.php/2017/10/29/leaders-across-region-warn-of-addictive-dangers-of-pornography/
- (50) "States call pornography a public health crisis; porn industry decries 'fear mongering'" by Kristin Lam, USA Today, May 9, 2019, https://www.usatoday.com/story/news/nation/2019/05/09/pornography-public-health-crisis-states-adopt-measures-against-porn/1159001001/
- (51) "GOP Declares Pornography A 'Public Health Crisis' in 2016 Platform," by Dorri Olds, of the Fix, July 19, 2016, https://www.thefix.com/gop-declares-pornography-public-health-crisis-2016-platform
- (52) Ohio Human Trafficking Task Force website, https://humantrafficking.ohio.gov/about.html
- (53) Ohio Department of Health website, https://odh.ohio.gov/wps/portal/gov/odh/know-our-programs/sexual-assault-and-domestic-violence-prevention-program/human-trafficking
- "The Potential Associations of Pornography Use with Sexual Dysfunctions: An Integrative Literature Review of Observational Studies," Journal of Clinical Medicine, July 8, 2019, Italian Society of Andrology and Sexual Medicine surveyed 28,000 men on their internet porn habits, and found porn use over time led to a lower sex drive, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6679165/
- (55) "Divorce rates double when people start watching porn," Science Magazine, by David Shultz, August 26, 2016 (56)" Internet pornography exposure and risky sexual behavior among adult males in the United States," Computers in Human Behavior, pp. 1410-1416, July 2012,
- https://www.researchgate.net/publication/257252868_Internet_pornography_exposure_and_risky_sexual_behavior_a mong_adult_males_in_the_United_States
- (57) "Pornography consumption and psychosomatic and depressive symptoms among Swedish adolescents: a longitudinal study," Upsala Journal of Medicine, Dec. 2018, https://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/pmc/articles/PMC6327603/
- (58) "Ohio House introduces resolution declaring pornography as public health crisis," Frontlines Ohio, July 3, 2019, http://frontlinesohio.com/index.php/2019/07/03/ohio-house-introduces-resolution-declaring-pornography-as-public-health-crisis-video/

As corporate stakeholders, the following clergy representing seventy-four (74) congregations in the faith community on August 17th, 2020 endorse this resolution and request the Board of Health at Richland Public Health to approve this resolution

Pastor Mark Dettmer, Pleasant Grove Community Pastor Doug Tackett, Taylortown Community Pastor Bryan Schatzinger, Calvary Chapel Pastor Hank Webb, Belmont Community Pastor El Akuchie, Godsfield House of Prayer Pastor Art Kennard, Maranatha Christian Pastor Larry Hill, Bethel Freewill Baptist Pastor Brian Phillips, New Beginnings Freewill **Pastor James Marshall, Ganges Community** Pastor Denny Finnegan, First Evangelical Presbyterian Pastor Rick Wiseman, Promised Land Fellowship Pastor David Ferrell, Mansfield Holiness Chapel Pastor Robert Kurtz, Mansfield Baptist Temple Pastor Robert O'Brien, Apostolic Faith Assembly Pastor Dave Guild, Mansfield Foursquare Pastor Ron Smals, Woodville Grace Brethren Pastor Matt Pond, First Freewill Baptist Pastor Paul Lintern, Southside Christian Pastor Rick Lewis, Shelby Church of GOD Pastor Troy Wooten, Christian Life Center Pastor Ron Puff, Pleasant Valley Baptist Pastor James Spencer, Peoples' Baptist Pastor Les Farley, Irresistible Church Pastor Steve Burkhalter, Mansfield Potter's House Pastor Mark Wireman, Shiloh Pentecostal **Elder Mark Hamilton, Providence Church** Pastor Don Wilson, Mansfield Faith Assembly Pastor Eric Byrom, Mansfield Grace Fellowship Pastor Rich Hurles, Plymouth LifePoint Church Pastor Steve Schag, Shelby Calvary Baptist Pastor Bruce Philippi, Journey Life Center Pastor Ferlie Yates, Hanna Road Church of GOD **Pastor Jeff Robertson, Fusion Delaware Street** Pastor Randy Raynes, Mansfield Fellowship Baptist **Pastor Terry Garrett, Lexington Fusion Church** Pastor Mark Bailey, Mansfield Freewill Baptist Pastor Ben Gregg, Plymouth Church of GOD

Pastor Les Vnasdale, Cornerstone Grace Brethren Pastor Joe Smith, Westside Baptist Pastor Dallas Waggle, Lucas Foursquare Pastor Chad Hayes, Mansfield Caeserea Baptist **Pastor Ted Howard, Apostolic Holiness** Pastor Anthony Cooper, Shelby Life Church **Pastor Jason Price, Victory Baptist Church** Pastor Bill Howell, Shiloh Messiah House of Prayer **Pastor Earl Eiklor, Cornerstone Freewill Baptist Pastor Larry Hulver, New Liberty Baptist** Pastor Glen Phillips, Hillside First Church of GOD **Pastor Christopher Thomas, Diamond Hills Baptist** Pastor Dink Porter, First Church of the Open Bible Pastor Jody Odom, Ambassadors for Christ **Elder Moe Hill, Grace Evangelical Free** Pastor Patrick Bailey, North Bend of the Brethren Pastor Paul Lintern, Oakland Lutheran Pastor George Lewis, Shelby Temple of GOD Pastor Paul Larson, First English Lutheran Pastor Clyde Kerby, Ministries of Hope Healing Pastor Sylvester Ginn, Hesed Agape Fellowship Pastor Mike Stine, Clear Fork Alliance Pastor Dan Baer, Mansfield Gospel Assembly Pastor Mark Meyer, Gracepoint Sanctuary Pastor Jeremy Muncy, Westwood Alliance Pastor Clint Zeigler, Sovereign Christ Church Pastor Mike Wilson, Lincoln Heights Baptist Rabbi William Hallbrook, Sar Shalom Center Pastor Bruce Copley, Mansfield Faith Chapel Pastor Keven Evans, Ganges Liberty Baptist Pastor Floyd Allen, Philippian Community Church Pastor Russ Smith, Shiloh Wesley Evangelical Church Pastor Steven Baldridge, Rome Community Church Pastor Lester Champer, Shelby Church of Nazarene Pastor James Hill, Paradise Freewill Baptist Pastor Paul Mathewson, Maranatha Bible Baptist Pastor Dan Zediker, Mission Point Mansfield